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As we start the 51st year of the 
Wisconsin Region, I am proud 
and humbled to be your 
leader. This is only my second 
year serving the club as a 
member of the Board of 
Managers. I am grateful for the  
support I receive from long 
time members, who are still 
serving on the board, and from 
past board members. Thank 
you for your support and encouragement. 

As we look forward to 2019, the club needs 
everyone’s help to create events that you, our 
members, want to participate in. The calendar for 
the past few years has several annual events in an 
attempt to keep the club in front of our members. 
Are we really serving the membership? Only you 
can tell us that. Our board meetings are open to 
any member that would like to attend. The meet-
ings are held the first Tuesday in February, April, 
June, August and October in a conference room 
with plenty of seating at Summit Credit Union 
located at 10015 W Greenfield Avenue, West 
Allis. Enter Summit's large south parking lot from 
the light at 101st Street and Greenfield Avenue. 
They start at 6PM and normally last 1 to 1.5 hours. 

Our first event of the year is the annual Valentine's 
Brunch at Seven Seas Restaurant, located at 1807 
Nagawicka Road, Hartland. You should have 
received an emailed invitation from Paul and Jan 
Grant. Like last year, we will move to the bar after 
brunch to continue the wonderful conversations 
that took a back seat once the food was served. I 
hope to see a good number of the membership 
there talking about the events planned for 2019.  
Let’s see if we, as a group, can come up with 
some additional and exciting activities to add to 
our calendar.  

I have to believe that the lack of snow this year is a 
sign we should be taking our collector cars out of 
hibernation and enjoying them. But, I know it won’t 
last. Already this morning I see long trails of white 
on the roads. Just look at what a few days does.  
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I woke up and got ready to go. One look out the 
window showed a clear sunny day; something we 
hadn’t seen for a week. A weather front had 
caused the temperature to drop. A light jacket 
would be in order. Of course that same temper-
ature in spring would mean it’s time to break out 
the shorts and drop the top on the convertible. But, 
this was fall. A walk outside introduced me to an 
early fall day. The air was clean and crisp, so 
clean you would swear it was somehow purified.  It 
was cool but not cold. Cold would put visions of 
Florida and Arizona dancing in snowbirds heads. It 
was a perfect Wisconsin early fall morning and a 
perfect day to head out to the 'Field of Dreams'. 

I hopped in the car with written directions; just in 
case. Who needs old fashioned written directions 
in this day and age? I have my cell phone and it 
has the all knowing, all seeing Google. I tell Goo-
gle the address and off I go. Google has to be all 
knowing because it doesn’t take me on the same 
path as the written directions. I dutifully do as I am 
told. Proceed this many miles, turn here, proceed 
this many miles, turn there. I must be getting 
close? The last direction, turn right and in two 
tenths of a mile you arrive at your destination. The 
name of the road does not match what Google is 
telling me. I turn anyway. There is nothing in two 
miles much less two tenths of a mile. I see two 
confused guys in a pickup truck turning around.  
Clearly fellow dreamers. I turned around and head-
ed back to the offending intersection. I asked Goo-
gle to again find my destination. Google may be all 
knowing and all seeing but right now all it knows 
is how to do is rotate a little circle in the upper left 
corner of my phone. Google is lost and so am I. 

There was only one thing left to do. I had to back 
track to the main roads. Time to break out those 
written directions. Drive on down the road a few 
miles and turn left. And then drive a few miles and 
turn left; and then the destination is on the left. It 
was! I’m sure Google directions were a tenth of a 
mile shorter if they would have gotten me there.  
This was clearly the 'Field of Dreams'. A helpful 
person directed me into the cornfield. There were 

no green stalks with corn cobs. This was fall; the 
corn had been harvested and only stubble remain-
ed. The field was full of other dreamers' vehicles. I 
parked the car and emerged from the cornfield. 

This particular 'Field of Dreams' belonged to Del 
Beyer. It was a beautiful farm setting in the Holy 
Hill area of Washington County. Del had passed 
away. He was a successful self-made man. As a 
young man he dreamed of big fancy cars. That 
passion never died. Del amassed quite a few cars 
and tractors. You can add to that all the parts and 
memorabilia. The family was auctioning off the 
things they didn’t want to keep. The physical count 
was easy to add up. There were 414 lots in total. 
Cars ranged from a Messerschmitt(nc) to a Lincoln. 
There were four or five trucks and an entire row of 
tractors. One shed had all the automotive signs on 
display. In another garage there were rows full of 
tables with parts neatly arranged. It was like a 
grocery store for gearheads. There’s a blue light 
special in aisle 3 on carburetors and headlights. 
Then there was the 16 tons of scrap metal that 
was hauled off before the auction even started. But 
this was more than an auction; This was Del’s 
‘Field of Dreams’. 

As I exited the cornfield and got on the lawn where 
the cars were lined up for the auction, I ran into 
Carrol Jensen. Carrol and Carl are both Classic 
Car Club and Jaguar Club members. It only took a 
few more steps to find John Boswell, another 
member of both clubs. As I walked around, I real-
ized something. Going to an auction and seeing 
the dreams of someone you knew being sold off is 

Del's 'Field of Dreams' 
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[Assistant Editor’s note: We thank Rosemarie Jen-
sen for writing this article. Joyce and I were both ill 
and unable to attend.]  
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Editor's note: Many of you know Brandon, this art-
icle's author. He is an incredibly enthusiastic and 
knowledgeable 17 year old who gives us hope for 
the hobby's future. He discusses many different 
cars, many of which are not Classics. Due to the 
amount mentioned, we are not putting (nc) after 
each one and instead acknowledging the fact here. 

Continued on page 10 
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he only lives 30 minutes from Hershey. My inten-
tion was to pick the engine at Hershey and have 
my friend, Edson, help to get the engine back to 
Wisconsin in his truck. The engine delivery went 
quickly and easily because the rebuilder made this 
nice crate with a small wood transporter to push 
onto the field. The transfer took no more than 10 
minutes and I was thrilled to finally have my freshly 
rebuilt engine. 

1916 Fiat Town Car

We continued to walk around until 11:00 AM when 
we made our way to the Hagerty booth to meet up 
with my favorite celebrity, Tom Cotter (The Barn 
Find Hunter). If you don’t know Tom Cotter, he is 
the author of the famous barn find book series. His 
most famous being “Harley in the Barn” and 
“Cobra in the Barn”. I’ve been interested in him 
since I began watching his amazing “The Barn 
Find Hunter” YouTube show. In his show, Tom 
travels the country looking for old cars and barn 
finds. There is no drama and no celebrity appear-
ances, only straight facts and old cars. I’ve known 
Tom for three years and he’s an amazing indi-
vidual. He is very personable, open and loves to 
talk cars. The first year I met him, he allowed me 
to sit in his barn find Cunningham. I will never 
forget what he told his mechanic friend as he 
pointed at me and said “if this man has any 
questions about this car, you answer them”. His 
mechanic told me the full history of Cunningham 
and where Tom found the car. I could write a 
whole other article just about that car. Tom and I 
proceeded to talk cars and I mentioned he needed 

to come to Wisconsin. He asked if I still had his 
email and said to send him an email “reminding 
him”. He invited me to go on a  ride along with him 
when he goes hunting! He shouldn’t have said 
that, as I will be taking him up on that offer! If 
anyone knows of any cool cars in garages or barns 
that haven’t been run for years and are in need of 
restoration, please contact me! Tom’s not 
interested in purchasing cars only interested in 
documenting them and meeting their owners. 

We proceeded to get back on track walking the 
swap meet area where I made my first purchase, a 
single 1920's Cadillac hub nut. I also found a 
1920's Mazda Westinghouse light bulb box and a 
Pontiac hub nut. These will all go into my 
automotive display cabinet. No luck on any nice 
Crosley parts or the 1930 Model A tire pump. 

For those who love rare pre-war cars, it looked to 
be a good show. I saw a lot of tents advertising 
Pierce-Arrows, one advertising Stanley Steamer 
and more brass parts than anyone could imagine. 
For the lack of luck in parts, I did find my interest in 
cars. I found some real gems, unfortunately not 
many of them Full Classics® but still pre-war.  

1938 Rolls-Royce Brewster Sedan 

The first gem I stumbled upon was a 1916 Fiat 
Town Car, a real rare find here in the states. This 
car caught my attention like no other at the swap 
meet. From every angle I looked, I became more 
intrigued with this wreck of a car. When I first 
walked up to the car, I believed I had found a 
Model T Town Car, which would have been a 
privilege to see on its own. But, as I got closer, I 



saw the grill which was oval shaped leading me to 
believe it was a more expensive car. There were 
no badges or scripted hub caps. My dad asked 
about the car. The owner said it was a Fiat, of 
course I was floored when hearing that. The owner 
believed that this car was shipped to America as a 
shell (no engine) and rather than importing the Fiat 
engine, the owner or coach builder just put in a 
more reliable four cylinder flat head Continental 
engine. We were told that the car starred in a 1932 
movie called the “Savage Girl”. I researched the 
movie when I got home and, sure enough, there 
was the car. The movie is on YouTube and 
interesting to watch. I’m not sure how the car came 
into this state of disrepair, but the wood was rotted 
and the fenders had surface rust. The body was 
rock solid for some reason! It was all aluminum 
and the hours that went into making this vehicle 
must have truly been incredible for the time. A few 
other interested features were the lack of bright-
work on the car and the driver had no door. What I 
mean by that is it was like a Model T. On the front 
passenger side there was no door at all. It was 
obviously a very luxurious car for its day and I 
hope some restorer will see its value and will 
express the same amount of passion and interest 
in this car as I and will restore it to its former glory.  

1908 Rolls-Royce 

The other cars I found interesting were a 1938  
Rolls-Royce Brewster Sedan which looked almost 
exactly like a Ford Brewster, just a little more ugly 
in my opinion. An early brass Rolls-Royce, which 
included 3 giant horns and more brass than you’d 
ever want to polish. Typical for a Rolls it had a 
makeup kit in the back seat and ‘King of The Road’ 

headlamps. Luckily, for the owner, these were self-
generating acetylene lamps so there is was no 
worry about Lucas electrical problems (people with 
British cars, or have previously owned British cars, 
get the joke). 

Brass-era Renault 

Some other notable vehicles were a brass-era 
Renault with the radiator near or in the fire wall. A 
couple of guys came up and were clueless as to 
what it was, I said it was a Renault and told them 
about the strange radiator. I then proceeded to 
walk to another row where I found myself in front 
of a 1906 Model K Ford. The same guys asked me 
about the Model K, so I told them what I knew and 
explained that it was Henry Ford's attempt at a 
luxury car and that it proceeded the first Model T. 
They were very appreciative of the knowledge and 
jokingly said I needed to be their tour guide. Later, 
I found out that the Model K was Ford's first and 
last attempt at a 6 cylinder engine until 1941. It 
was also Ford’s most profitable car before 1908, 
making up 85 percent of Ford's revenue and 
selling over 900 cars. The Ford Model K would 
cost about $65,000 today and only 20 are 
estimated to survive. Some other honorable men-
tions would be a 1933 MG Model L with a 
monstrous SU carb and supercharger along with a 
crash-box transmission and Brooklands wind-
shield. Of course, it wouldn’t be a Brandon Butler 
article without mentioning a 1930's Franklin which I 
was really interested in. Another gem was a 1910 
Pierce-Arrow motorcycle which was not the world's 

  Continued on page 12 
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first four-cylinder (fun fact: the Belgium made FN 
was the world's first). In the car corral was a 
Minerva Limo and an original Boss 429 Mustang, 
which was sitting next to a GT500 and a GT350. 
These really caught my attention. 

Later that evening we enjoyed some hospitality 
from Brain White and his wife, Trish, who brought 
their 1920 Stutz Bearcat to the Milwaukee 
Concours in 2017. I was told that they have a 
phenomenal car collection in North Carolina. This 
was an evening of eating good food, meeting new 
faces and talking cars with old friends, like Paul 
and Jan Grant and Carrol and Carl Jensen.  

The Saturday morning AACA Car Show is always 
a highlight to the trip. You can enjoy seeing the 
whole show by just sitting on some bleachers and 
watching the exhibitors all drive by. AACA requires 
every vehicle that attends the show be driven onto 
the field. The only exception is race cars or non-
street legal vehicles. I personally feel that the best 
cars to watch being driven in are the buses and 
the steam cars! Unfortunately, just like two years 
ago, we had rain and the cars came in very slowly.  

Main goals of going to the show was this article 
and what will be a future featured article about a 
1931 Franklin and its well-known owner, whom I 
interviewed. This Franklin has an air cooled, of
course, six-cylinder engine and is bodied by 
Dietrich.  Plus, the car is an original survivor!  

[Assistant Editors Note: See the next issue of the 
Hub Cap for a full story about this car]. 

As for the rest of the show, it was fantastic but very 
low attendance. It was good for me because I got 
to take pictures of hood ornaments and cars.  
Some other premier cars at the show were a 
Jordan touring car, a 1920 Mercer Raceabout, a 
1926 Pontiac Coupe, Dual Ghia and the people’s 
favorite, a Greyhound bus, which is in Concours 
condition and took over 1 million dollars to restore 
(every rivet was replaced). The Greyhound bus 
was a true gift to see driving when it was first 
presented last year. People started cheering when 
they first saw it. My time at Hershey ended when 
my father and I left early for the airport, giving us 
two to three hours to kill and enough time for me to 
write this article. 

I hope you enjoyed it. 

I've got a few oddball tools in my toolbox that 
rarely get used, but are indispensible in unusual 
situations.  

Some years ago I was having my mechanic work 
on the exhaust system of my Pierce-Arrow. When 
he was bolting things back together, one of the 
nuts was located in a tight spot where he couldn't 
hold the nut in place with his fingers. He 
immediately pulled out an unusual thin-handled 
tool that grabbed the nut and held it in place while 
he turned the bolt. Once the nut was started on the 
bolt he released this tool and used a conventional 
wrench to tighten the nut. I asked him what this 
tool was called and who makes it but he couldn't 
recall as he'd had it for many years. 

I recently found a very similar nut-starting tool 
called the “Handee Clamp” (see photo above). The 
tool is very simple but effective however don't 
attempt to use it as a wrench to fully tighten the nut 
as the tool is just stamped sheet metal. Simply 
place your nut in its jaws and tighten with the 
knurled nut at the opposite end. 

It is available online for $17.99 for the zinc-plated 
version and $20.99 in powder coat. Better yet, it is 
manufactured right here in the US in Marshalltown, 
Iowa. Immediately after purchase I used it to screw 
on some awkwardly located nuts on the infamous 
Harbor Freight 2-ton engine hoist that I recently 
purchased. I'll rate this tool a full 5 out of 5 stars 
for value and functionality. 



My 
real car 



The following chart shows pressure drops in the 
fuel line between the tank and fuel pump inlet 
calculated for 12 feet of 5/16” fuel line drawing 
through one 90 degree tee or elbow fitting, four 
copper to rubber connections, and the reduction in 
pressure of the fuel tank when air is drawn through 
a 1/6” diameter hole in the fuel cap to make up for 
the volume of fuel being drawn from the tank. This 
assumes a smooth continuous flow of 19 
gallons/hour needed for a maximum rated 140 
horsepower, 5 gph for 45 hp at 60 mph on a level 
road, and ½ gph at idle.  

The caveat of these calculations of smooth 
continuous flow is not correct of course. The 
engine driven mechanical pump is a reciprocating 
pump that draws fuel in for ½ its stroke and pumps 
it out the other half. This means that on the suction 
stroke the pump is trying to accelerate the entire 

mass of fuel trapped in the fuel line from tank to 
pump to more than twice the average velocity 
calculated for continuous flow, and when it 
reaches the end of the suction stroke it tries to 
stop all of the flow in the inlet line. With the engine 
producing a maximum 140 hp at 3400 rpm, and 
the fuel pump being driven by the camshaft turning 
at ½ engine speed, it only has .018 secs to 
accomplish that acceleration. It would require over 
12 psi suction pressure to actually accelerate the 
trapped fuel, and when it suddenly tried to stop it 
at the end of the suction stroke it would over-
pressure by more than 12 psi. In household water 
plumbing this phenomena is common “water 
hammer” often heard from the pipes rattling in a 
house when a valve is shut off suddenly. Gasoline 
of course happily starts evaporating the more 
volatile constituents with much less suction 
pressure than that, so some vapor is pulled out of 
the flow on the suction stroke. When the pump 
stops on the bottom of the stroke, the fuel in the 
inlet line re-pressurizes and will tend to re-
condense the vapor back into liquid. In effect the 
pump is going to pull a cushion of vapor bubbles 
that is constantly evaporating and re-condensing 
to smooth the flow out closer to the continuous fuel 
flow velocity. The maximum suction pulling the fuel 
in is at the fuel pump inlet valve, thus normally it is 
always sucking some vapor even at low temp-
eratures. Once the pump pulls in some vapor and 
it hits the hot walls of the pump, it is less likely to 
re-condense into liquid on the pressure stroke. 
This is why fuel pumps needed to be designed for 
“20 to 40” times more volume than required to just 
flow liquid fuel. The suction to accelerate is also a 
function of velocity squared – 2 x faster oscillation 
reduces pressure 4 x, so it is not much of a factor 
in hot vapor lock at idle or restart. Even at idle, 
however, tiny bubbles may be seen pulsing in the 
sediment bowl.   

Driving vapor lock at high power is a combination 
of both temperature and fuel flow. Any temperature 
gain or pressure drop along the fuel line is going to 
exacerbate driving vapor lock. This includes longer 

Assistant Editor's Note: 
The following article is reproduce as written. Various cars 

mentioned are non-classics but (nc) has not been 
inserted. The article is lengthy and will be printed in 

installments with the author's permission. 
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I'm sure many people welcome fall as a somber 
time to reflect on the year, prepare for winter and 
anticipate the relaxation ahead of the holiday 
season. But I imagine to car enthusiasts, fall al-
ways arrives too fast and too abruptly. Fall is a 
complex time in the lives of an automobile 
aficionado, while the colors blanket the landscape 
creating a beautiful canvas for a fall drive, it also 
signals the impending lackluster reality of pre-
paring your Classic(s) for hibernation. Amidst this 
annual winterization is one last informal party to 
look forward too, the Boswell’s Halloween Bash! 
    
Although WIRCCCA’s 
Annual Banquet offi-
cially and formally 
closes out the year’s 
club and driving act-
ivities, the annual 
Halloween Bash is 
the perfect festive 
way to celebrate the 
close of the season. 
Thank you very much 
John and Bunni Bos-
well for your incred-
ible hospitality! As 
usual, the food and 
drinks were phenomenal, and the entertainment 
was spectacular. DJ Sean Schultz of Flashfire 
Productions returned for another year to spin 
records and emcee the evening. Not only were the 
party goers boogieing with each other out on the 
dance floor, they were also dancing the night away 
with each singer and music group thanks to a 
massive projector screen playing each song’s 
music video. The screen was so large it actually 
felt you were side-by-side with Michael Jackson 
doing the Thriller! 

The 2018 Halloween Bash served a dual purpose 
this year as a charity event as well. Throughout the 
night a silent auction took place to raise money for 
South Milwaukee resident’s “Restore the Lagoon” 
initiative to restore and preserve the city’s historic 
Mill Pond. The Lagoon, as it is called locally, has 
not been maintained over the years as it should 

have been. The objective of the initiative is to 
dredge the Lagoon of silt and debris and clean up 
the structures around it. Once this is completed, 
the goal is to bring back the vibrant activities that 
once centered around Mill Pond. The evening's 
silent auction, combined with some very gracious 
donations, helped add $400 to the restoration 
fund! 

There is always a very eclectic group of people 
present from personal friends of the Boswell’s to 
many members of the different car clubs they are 
affiliated with. Besides the WIRCCCA members 
this year, there was a small turnout of Wisconsin 
Jaguar Club members. There was no shortage of 
good conversation and many new connections 
were made. Thank you to all who came out and 
dressed up for the party! 

Vapor Lock continued from page 16

pressures, so with any given car the balance 
between temperature and pressure will be a bit of 
a crap shoot. This scheme is effective in new cars 
bear but bear in mind that they are so focused on 
fuel vapor problems with current fuels that the 
pump is actually mounted in the fuel tank to keep it 
cool and the entire line from the bottom of the tank 
to the engine is pressurized.  

For pure hot restart vapor lock in old cars this 
system would not be expected to provide much 
benefit, since that problem is focused on boiling in 
the carburetor and pump. If a hot pump is at full 
stroke already pumping nothing but vapor it isn’t 
going to help anything until the system starts 
pumping liquid if you actually get it to start and run 
for a bit. 

The final installment will appear in the next issue. 

Jan and Paul 
Grant getting 
into the 'spirit'  

of things 
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"I didn't say I would do it yet!"




